
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Minutes of the Meeting of the 
OVERVIEW SELECT COMMITTEE 
 
 
Held: TUESDAY, 28 JULY 2020 at 4:00 pm 
 
 

P R E S E N T : 
 

Councillor Cassidy (Chair)  
Councillor Joel (Vice Chair) 

 
Councillor Dawood 
Councillor Halford 
Councillor Joshi 
Councillor Kitterick 

Councillor Porter 
Councillor Thalukdar (substitute member) 
Councillor Waddington 
Councillor Westley 

 

Also present: 
 

Councillor Hunter – Lead Executive Member for Black Lives Matter  
Councillor Patel - Assistant City Mayor – Equalities and Special Projects 

Sir Peter Soulsby – City Mayor 
 

* * *   * *   * * * 
 

85. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 
 
 The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, reminding everyone that this 

was a virtual meeting, as permitted under Section 78 of the Coronavirus Act 
2020, to enable meetings to take place whilst observing social distancing 
measures. 
 
At the invitation of the Chair, Members and officers present at the meeting 
introduced themselves. 
 
The Committee noted that Councillor Thalukdar was present as a substitute 
member. 
 
The Chair also advised that he would be taking items in a different order to that 
listed in the agenda. 
 
 
 

 



 

86. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
 Councillor Halford declared an Other Disclosable Interest in the general 

business of the meeting, in that she and family members were Council tenants. 
 
Councillor Joshi declared an Other Disclosable Interest in the general business 
of the meeting, in that his wife worked for the Council. 
 
Councillor Thalukdar declared an Other Disclosable Interest in the general 
business of the meeting, in that a family member was a Council tenant. 
 
In accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, these interests were not 
considered so significant that they were likely to prejudice the Councillors’ 
judgement of the public interest.  They were not, therefore, required to 
withdraw from the meeting. 
 

87. CHAIR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
 On behalf of the Committee, the Chair thanked management, staff and 

volunteers for their hard work in addressing the Covid-19 crisis.  He also 
acknowledged the difficulty residents in the city had faced in a prolonged 
lockdown.  He asked them to ensure they stayed safe, thanking them for their 
perseverance, and wished everyone well. 
 

88. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
 AGREED: 

That the minutes of the meeting of the Overview Select Committee 
held on 21 May 2020 be confirmed as a correct record. 

 
89. PROGRESS ON ACTIONS AGREED AT THE LAST MEETING 
 
 The Committee noted that, further to minute 81, “Leicester City Council’s 

Coronavirus Response”: 
 

 Letters had been sent to Leicestershire County Care, the Department of 
Health and Social Care, and to Ministers condemning the actions of 
Leicestershire Community Care in trying to cut the terms and conditions of 
hard-working staff during the Covid-19 crisis; and 
 

 An update on the Covid-19 situation in the city was being submitted to all 
scrutiny commissions. 

 
AGREED: 

That the Strategic Director Social Care and Education be asked to 
keep the Adult Social Care Scrutiny Commission updated on the 
situation regarding the reduction in terms and conditions of staff 
employed by Leicestershire County Care. 

 



 

90. QUESTIONS, REPRESENTATIONS AND STATEMENTS OF CASE 
 
 The Monitoring Officer reported that no questions, representations, or 

statements of case had been received. 
 

91. PETITIONS 
 
 The Monitoring Officer advised that there were no petitions to report. 

 
92. TRACKING OF PETITIONS - MONITORING REPORT 
 
 The Monitoring Officer submitted a report updating Members on the monitoring 

of outstanding petitions. 
 
AGREED: 

That the petition marked ‘petition complete’, namely 20/02/01, be 
removed from the Monitoring Report. 

 
93. COVID-19 PANDEMIC - UPDATE 
 
 The City Mayor stated that he had been very impressed with how people in the 

city and officers from the Council had responded to the local lockdown that had 
been imposed on Leicester in relation to the Covid-19 pandemic.  A review of 
the local arrangements was due on Thursday 30 July, but no firm indication 
had been received to date on what the outcome of this was likely to be.  
However, available data suggested that the rate of transmission had been 
reducing for a number of weeks and that Leicester was no longer one of the 
worst-affected areas in the United Kingdom. 
 
The Director of Public Health then gave a presentation reviewing the Covid-19 
data in Leicester.  A copy of this presentation is attached at the end of these 
minutes for information. 
 
The Director advised that: 
 

 At the start of the local lockdown approximately 130 – 140 cases of Coid-
19 were being reported in Leicester per day.  This was now reducing and, 
as at 22 July, was reported to be approximately 66 cases per thousand 
population; 
 

 Volunteers were going door-to-door to help identify cases; 
 

 Nationally, 1.1% of tests for Covid-19 currently were positive, but in 
Leicester 2.2% were positive.  However, the number was decreasing; 

 

 Pillar 1 tests were done in hospitals.  There had been a very strong peak in 
positive Pillar 1 cases in April, but the number had then reduced in line with 
the national figure; 

 
 



 

 Pillar 2 data was that from the community.  Initially, tests were not done in 
the community nationally, so meaningful data on these figures was only 
available from the end of June; 

 

 Pillar 1 tests had a focus on older age groups, but an increasing number of 
cases in Leicester were not related to older people, with 30 – 39 being the 
age band with the largest number of cases; 

 

 Opportunities had been created to enable people to get tested for Covid-19 
in all areas of the city.  People who tested positive therefore were able to 
isolate and stop transmission; 

 

 People had tested positive across the city, but clusters were identified in 
north-east area.  These Super Output Areas were very small – sometimes 
just a few households – but could have a significant impact; 

 

 In Leicester, transmission of Covid-19 was predominantly in the 
community, not transferring in to hospitals and care homes; 

 

 Work was constantly underway to identify ways of breaking chains of 
transmission; and 

 

 The rate of excess deaths in the city had slowed in June and levels were 
now more normal for the time of year, but Covid-19 was still circulating. 

 
The City Mayor thanked all involved for the work they had done in sharing 
public health messages in community languages, stressing the importance of 
providing information in languages that were most likely to be understood.  The 
Committee also welcomed this work, noting that the use of different languages 
had been positively received and had had a significant impact in ensuring that 
pubic health messages were widely received. 
 
The Committee welcomed the reduction in the number of cases of Covid-19 
and thanked everyone working on the testing programme.  The City Mayor also 
welcomed this reduction, but stressed the need to remain cautious about the 
figures.  The way in which tests were taken had changed over time, from just 
people with symptoms, which gave a high level of positive tests, to a much 
wider range of testing, so a lower proportion tests were positive.  Caution 
therefore also was needed when comparing the number of positive tests in 
Leicester with numbers in other parts of the country. 
 
Members asked if any indication had been received of when the local lockdown 
in Leicester would be eased.  In reply, the City Mayor advised that a particular 
“trigger point” had not been set for this, so it was not known what measure(s) 
would be used to assess whether the local lockdown should be eased, but the 
continuing reduction in the number of Covid-19 cases in the city was 
encouraging.  The information provided to the Secretary of State to assist in his 
review of the local lockdown on 30 July was reflected in the presentation made 
by the Director of Public Health. 
 



 

The mass testing being undertaken in the city was welcomed by the 
Committee, but it questioned why some areas with lower levels of deaths 
appeared to have had higher levels of testing than areas with higher levels of 
deaths.  The Director of Public Health explained that there were a number of 
different ways in which testing was done, including mass testing units at 
different sites, door-to-door testing and leaving kits with households for 
collection later, which could result in different levels of tests being completed in 
different areas. 
 
In reply to comments from the Committee, the City Mayor advised that he 
believed the national lockdown in response to the Covid-19 virus should have 
happened earlier and that local data should have been provided by national 
agencies earlier than it was.  Local data still was not complete and was not 
being supplied in a meaningful form, which made it difficult to target areas 
where the rate of transmission was higher and prevent the whole city being in 
local lockdown. 
 
The Director of Public Health explained that initially regional testing units were 
established by the government.  Later, mobile testing units were sent to the 
city, with the locations of these dependent on each unit being on at least one 
acre of land.  Over time, the Council was able to take more control of testing 
and develop ways in which to usefully map data.  From this, it had been 
identified that household spread of the virus was a key concern, so testing and 
containment strategies were now based on households.  The Director noted 
that data from Public Health England had a five day lag, although other bodies 
used live data. 
 
Some concern as expressed that there appeared to be a significant number of 
cases in Leicester West, but it was noted that a high number of elderly people 
lived in that area, which could have contributed to the number of cases there.  
The Director of Public Health advised that testing over the next couple of days 
would be taking place in the Bede Park and Mowmacre areas, with door-to-
door testing being done in Beaumont Leys.  Although case numbers overall 
were reducing, there was still more work to do to bring the numbers down 
further, with the main focus now being Super Output Areas. 
 
In response to concerns about whether the requirement to wear face masks 
was being adhered to, the Director of Public Health advised that reports 
showed that there was a higher level of adherence to the rules in Leicester 
than in other parts of the country. 
 
The Director of Finance advised Members that letters sent to people who were 
shielding currently were sent at the direction of the Chief Medical Officer, not by 
the Council.  However, the national shielding service would end in July and this 
Council would be the first to take over the shielding role.  When this happened, 
everyone in the city and county who was shielding would be contacted to make 
sure their support needs were being met. 
 
 
 



 

AGREED: 
1) That the current situation regarding the Covid-19 pandemic be 

noted; and 
 

2) That the thanks of this Committee be extended to everyone 
involved for all the work they have done, and continue to do, in 
response to the Covid-19 pandemic. 

 
94. IMPACT OF CORONAVIRUS PANDEMIC ON THE 2020/21 BUDGET 
 
 The Director of Finance submitted a report summarising the expected financial 

impacts of the Covid-19 pandemic on the Council’s budget.   
 
The City Mayor introduced the report, expressing his anger that the 
government had not kept its promise to support local businesses throughout 
the extended local lockdown period.   
 
The Director of Finance drew Members’ attention to the information in the 
report on estimates of additional costs of the lockdown and estimated loss of 
service income, as well as support available.  It was noted that: 
 

 Rates paid to care home staff had been increased, to encourage staff to 
remain working at the care homes in which they currently were employed; 
 

 Accommodation would continue to be provided for rough sleepers while 
lockdown restrictions were eased and work with rough sleepers to find 
them long-term accommodation would continue; 

 

 The costs of shielding were now reducing, but some questions remained 
about how long this support would be needed for; 

 

 Nearly £800,000 would be lost every month that the Council’s leisure 
centres remained closed, due to loss of income and ongoing building costs; 

 

 The Government had made a number of grants available, but on a 
piecemeal basis; 

 

 Over 6,000 businesses had received business rates support.  As 
approximately £2million provided for this remained unallocated, the Council 
had asked for permission to use the funding for other support in the city, 
but this had been refused; 

 

 It was anticipated that the extent of the economic recovery over the next 12 
– 36 months would impact on the amount of Council Tax that could be 
collected during that period; 

 

 A lot of engagement had been done to support housing tenants; 
 

 Major capital schemes had been impacted by supply chain issues, the exit 
from the European Union and increased costs due to social distancing on 



 

construction sites; and 
 

 A major concern was the long-term impact of the Covid-19 pandemic.  
There would be a government spending review in the autumn, which it was 
anticipated would have a negative result for local government. 

 
The Committee thanked officers for the response that had been made to the 
pandemic and expressed disappointment that the government had not fulfilled 
its pledge to provide funding.   
 
Concern was expressed that any underspend on the ringfenced business grant 
scheme would have to be returned to the government.  The City Mayor 
confirmed that, at present, all unused funding from this allocation would have to 
be returned to the government.   
 
The Director of Finance advised that funding for a discretionary business 
grants scheme, for businesses not eligible to receive assistance from the main 
business grants scheme, was funded from money received for the ringfenced 
business grants scheme.  The first round of applications for funding from the 
discretionary scheme had closed and the second round, which would include 
charities with fixed building costs who had lost income, would open soon.   
 
The Committee requested that as many businesses as possible be helped, 
especially those adversely affected by the extended lockdown period.  In reply, 
the Director of Finance explained that businesses had to suffer a significant 
loss of income to be eligible for assistance, the Council having set the amount 
at 40%.  However, some flexibility would be applied where possible, (for 
example, if a charity had had a loss within a couple of percentage points of this 
amount).  The amount of money available for discretionary awards was fixed, 
so the more businesses that applied, the less individual businesses could 
receive. 
 
It was asked whether the threshold of 40% loss of income for eligibility for 
business support could be reviewed, as this appeared to be high.  However, 
the Director of Finance explained that increasing the number of businesses 
assisted would reduce, or remove, the amount available for the discretionary 
scheme, meaning it would not be possible to launch the forthcoming second 
round of that scheme.  The government had announced that all support to 
businesses would end on 27 August 2020, so all assistance needed to be 
given before that date. 
 
The City Mayor advised that the Council wanted to use this situation as an 
opportunity to provide people currently living on the streets with decent 
accommodation and to help them remain in that accommodation.  The recently 
announced national fund for this work would be used to facilitate this. 
 
In reply to enquiries by Members about whether all recipients of Council Tax 
support needed it, the Director of Finance explained that all recipients would be 
credited with the award.  If the recipients paid their full Council Tax, the support 
amount would show as a credit on their account. 



 

The Committee requested clarification of the anticipated cost to the capital 
programme of social distancing requirements.  The Director of Finance drew 
Members’ attention to the information set out in the report, explaining that all 
capital schemes and contractual commitments had been reviewed. 
 
Some concern was expressed that the approach being taken by the City Mayor 
in dealings with the government did not help the city.  In reply, the City Mayor 
explained that, as City Mayor, he had a responsibility to speak clearly and 
firmly on behalf of the people and businesses of Leicester, particularly as the 
city had been promised support that was not now being provided.  The 
Conservative Member of Parliament for Oadby and Wigston also had been 
angry at the way in which his constituency had been treated and had been 
outspoken in expressing this. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the report be noted; 
 

2) That the City Mayor and Director of Finance be asked to note the 
comments recorded above and take these in to account when 
further considering the financial impacts of the Covid-19 
pandemic on the Council’s budget; and 

 
3) That the City Mayor’s stance that the Government is expected to 

meet the full costs incurred as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic 
be supported. 

 
95. BLACK LIVES MATTER 
 
 The City Mayor introduced this item, recognising the broad range of issues to 

be considered when looking at Black Lives Matter and stressed the 
seriousness with which the Council took these.  Much work remained to be 
done, with issues to be addressed by the Council, the city and other institutions 
in the city. 
 
The City Mayor explained that it was important to have a particular individual 
leading on this and advised the Committee that Councillor Hunter had been 
appointed to take this lead.   
 
Discussions had been held with the Stephen Lawrence Research Centre at De 
Montfort University, which would be providing support, including critical 
support, and helping with engagement with the wider community, to ensure that 
concerns were heard and responded to.  It also was hoped that initiatives could 
be identified that helped the Caribbean Centre be even more effective in 
embodying the dialogue needed in the wider community. 
 
The City Mayor advised that a fuller report would be brought to the Committee 
when a work programme had been established that encompassed the priorities 
of wider communities and not just the Council’s priorities. 
 
 



 

Councillor Hunter addressed the Committee, stating that she looked forward to 
working closely with other Councillors and with the wider community to move 
this work forward.  Consideration needed to be given to what was meant by 
Black Lives Matter, so that work could be done with the community to eradicate 
racism and racist practice.  Working with the Stephen Lawrence Research 
Centre, the community and Councillors were important goals, as this was an 
issue that everyone needed to address, not just the Council. 
 
Councillor Patel, (Assistant City Mayor – Equalities and Special Projects), 
advised the Committee that before the Black Lives Matter movement came to 
prominence, investigation of disparities in the Council already had been 
undertaken.  Directors had been tasked with looking at past recommendations, 
to see what had been implemented and what had not, and this information 
would be used to help find real solutions as the work progressed. 
 
The Committee welcomed the update, noting that it would lead the scrutiny of 
Black Lives Matter, but it was stressed that this also would be a focus for all 
scrutiny commissions. 
 
Members stressed the importance of being able to dismantle racist practices 
and create structures that would allow better practices to replace them, working 
towards being one community working for Leicester.  Successive governments 
and legislation had failed to address racism, but the opportunity now needed to 
be taken to produce tangible results.   
 
The Committee agreed that a lot of work had been done in Leicester to 
facilitate community cohesion and other parts of the country had looked to the 
city for guidance on how serious issues had been addressed, but it was 
important for the Council to now address the issues from within all service 
areas before better practices could be developed with other communities or 
institutions.  In this way, it was hoped that a national template could be 
provided for other parts of the country to follow. 
 
One area of work for the Council and other bodies would be to address 
inequalities in the education system.  Opportunities should not be closed to 
people because of the colour of their skin, so there was a need to re-educate 
the education system. 
 
It was suggested that clear targets needed to be set, in order to be clear about 
which direction the work was moving in and to encourage participation, as work 
by all bodies needed to be transparent.   
 
The City Mayor thanked the Committee for its comments and agreed that 
complacency needed to be avoided, as there was still much work to be done. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That this Committee welcomes the opportunity to scrutinise Black 
Lives Matter work and looks forward to receiving a full written 
report on Black Lives Matter at an appropriate time; and 
 



 

2) That, in preparing the report referred to under 1) above, Councillor 
Hunter be asked to: 

 
a) Take account of the comments recorded above; and 

 
b) As well as identifying what the Council can do itself, explain 

how it is considered that the Council can influence partners and 
wider society. 

 
96. SCRUTINY COMMISSIONS' WORK 
 
 Councillor Waddington, Chair of the Economic Development, Transport and 

Tourism Scrutiny Commission, presented the report of the review carried out by 
that Commission of Economic Development at Local Level. 
 
Councillor Waddington thanked everyone involved in the review for their 
contributions.  She drew attention to the recommendations set out in the report, 
noting that the Covid-19 pandemic was likely to have a disproportionate impact 
in low income areas and stressing the need to build a local economy that was 
not dependent on low pay and zero hours contracts. 
 
The City Mayor welcomed the report, thanking the Scrutiny Commission for its 
work and looking forward to receiving it when it was presented to the 
Executive. 
 
The Committee also thanked the Scrutiny Commission for the report, 
expressing the hope that the findings would complement the forthcoming work 
on Black Lives Matter, (minute 95, “Black Lives Matter”, refers), particularly in 
relation to employment, investment, training and development opportunities, 
and growth opportunities.  It was noted that using ward boundaries to identify 
geographical areas of concern in relation to these issues presented difficulties, 
as they crossed boundaries. 
 
Members also expressed the hope that an economic development model 
similar to that used in Preston could be adopted in Leicester.  This was 
particularly important for young people aged 18 – 24, who were the age group 
most likely to be impacted by the economic crisis created by the Covid-19 
pandemic.  This emphasised the importance of investment in education and 
training. 
 
Some concern was expressed that the Covid-19 pandemic crisis had 
highlighted the fact that some people on low wages sometimes felt that they 
needed to abuse the social security system in order to increase their income 
and that those on low wages easily could be economically abused by 
employers.  It therefore was important that ways be found to address these 
issues. 
 
Councillor Waddington thanked the Committee for its support, noting that the 
review had been undertaken in partnership with a wide range of stakeholders, 
to ensure that recommendations made for future services were focussed on 



 

those who needed them. 
 
Councillor Waddington also noted that to date it had unfortunately not been 
possible to visit Preston to discuss the model of economic development used 
there, due to the Covid-19 pandemic, but it was hoped that a visit could be 
undertaken in due course.  Any members of this Committee interested in being 
included in this visit were asked to contact Councillor Waddington. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the report of the Economic Development, Transport & 
Tourism Scrutiny Commission on its review of Economic 
Development at Local Level be welcomed and endorsed; 
 

2) That, further to 1) above, the Executive be asked to consider the 
report referred to, taking in to account the comments recorded 
above; and 

 
3) That the Scrutiny Policy Officer be asked to present a summary of 

the Executive’s response to the report referred to in 1) above to 
this Committee in due course. 

 
97. REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING OUTTURN 2019/20 
 
 The Director of Finance submitted a report setting out the Council’s financial 

performance against its revenue budget for the financial year 2019/20.  She 
explained that, due to delays caused by the Covid-19 crisis, assumptions had 
had to be made about some elements of the Statement of Accounts, but these 
could be rectified later if necessary. 
 
The Director further explained that: 
 

 It was difficult to predict care costs, due to the different needs of those 
entering and leaving the care system; 
 

 There was year-on-year continued growth on the Adult Social Care budget; 
and 
 

 The VAT refund referred to in the report was a one-off windfall and would 
be used to support match-funding for the Transforming Cities programme. 

 
The Committee noted the underspend on preventative services, that had been 
caused by staff vacancies.  The Director of Finance confirmed that there had 
been problems recruiting new staff to the service and that it had been 
suggested to the Strategic Director Social Care and Education that a report 
could be presented to the Adult Social Care Scrutiny Commission discussing 
how this could be addressed. 
 
Members noted that the use of independent fostering agencies continued to 
increase and enquired whether anything could be done to encourage more 
people to become foster carers through the Council, rather than through these 



 

agencies.  The Director of Finance suggested that consideration could be given 
to whether publicity could be strengthened to identify the support the Council 
gave to foster carers beyond that offered by independent fostering agencies. 
 
It also was questioned whether it would be more economical for the Council to 
use independent providers for specialised residential placements for children.  
In reply, the Director of Finance noted that every child’s needs were different, 
so the best ways of addressing those needs required more than just premises.  
However, active discussions were being held with Leicestershire County 
Council regarding the possibility of making use of some of that authority’s 
premises. 
 
The Committee suggested that a decision on repurposing the welfare reserve, 
to give it a wider remit, be deferred until full information was available on a 
broad post-Covid anti-poverty strategy, as it was felt that insufficient 
information currently was available to consider if a widening of the remit could 
be supported.  The Director of Finance reminded Members that reserves could 
only be used for the purpose for which they had been set up.  The report 
suggested increasing the reserve, but this could be reviewed if wished. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the report be received and noted; 
 

2) That, in order to help address concerns about the increasing use 
of independent fostering agencies, the Strategic Director Social 
Care and Education be asked to consider whether publicity can 
be strengthened to include more information on the additional 
support that the Council provides to foster carers compared to 
that provided by independent fostering agencies; 

 
3) That the Executive be asked to consider deferring a decision on 

the proposal to repurpose the welfare reserve to give it a wider 
remit until full information is available on a broad post-Covid anti-
poverty strategy, due to this Committee’s concerns that 
insufficient information currently is available to consider if a 
widening of the remit can be supported; 

 
4) That the Director of Finance be asked to include the purpose of 

reserves held by the Council in future budget monitoring reports; 
and 

 
5) That the Executive be asked to take account of the comments 

and concerns of this Committee recorded above when 
considering this report. 

 
98. CAPITAL BUDGET MONITORING - OUTTURN 2019/20 
 
 The Director of Finance submitted a report showing the position of the capital 

programme at the end of 2019/20 and reminded Members that capital spending 
often covered more than one year. 



 

The Committee questioned whether the programme of work on the Jewry Wall 
Museum Improvements should be reviewed, as it represented significant 
expenditure at a time when some sectors of the local economy were in 
difficulty.  In reply, the City Mayor recognised that the economic situation had 
changed since the work was commissioned, but reconfirmed his commitment to 
the scheme and that the scheme would be delivered at a cost very close to that 
budgeted for. 
 
The Committee asked how social distancing requirements resulting from the 
current Covid-19 pandemic increased the cost of a project and whether officers 
could be certain that these cost increases were genuine.  The Director of 
Finance explained that all claims were carefully monitored by the Director of 
Capital Projects, so he could be asked to come to a future meeting of the 
Committee to explain what additional costs were being incurred. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the report be received and noted; 
 

2) That the Director of Finance be asked to advise members of the 
Committee in writing what the programmed work on Welford 
Road related to; 

 
3) That the Director of Capital Projects be asked to attend the 

meeting of this Committee at which the next capital budget 
monitoring report is presented, to explain what additional costs 
are being incurred due to social distancing requirements in 
relation to the Covid-19 pandemic; and 

 
4) That the Executive be asked to take account of the comments 

and concerns of this Committee recorded above when 
considering this report. 

 
99. INCOME COLLECTION APRIL 2019 - MARCH 2020 
 
 The Director of Finance submitted a report detailing progress made in 

collecting debts raised by the Council during 2019/20, together with debts 
outstanding and brought forward from the previous year.  It also set out details 
of debts written off under delegated authority that it had not been possible to 
collect after reasonable effort and expense.  The Director advised that is was 
not possible to forecast what level of debt recovery could be expected over the 
coming year, as there were too many variables that could affect this. 
 
The Director drew attention to the three year moving average of debt owed to 
the Council, stressing that the Council continued to collect debt beyond the 
year in which it occurred, such as Council Tax being repaid over a number of 
years, or money owed by companies that had gone in to administration.  
 
Concern was expressed that some businesses saw insolvency as a way of 
avoiding debt and information was requested in future annual income collection 
reports on how many insolvencies were challenged by the Council and how a 



 

genuine insolvency could be identified.  The Director confirmed that the Council 
was aware of the national issue of “phoenix” companies.  The National Fraud 
Office was considering how this could be addressed, so a further report could 
be made when more information was known. 
 
The Committee noted that bailiffs were not used to collect fines from motoring 
offences.  The Director of Finance advised that care had to be taken to ensure 
that the cost of enforcement of a fine was not greater than the fine.  However, 
the courts were introducing a new electronic system to administer fines, which 
it was hoped would make their collection more straightforward. 
 
It also was noted that the Haymarket Consortium owed the Council 
approximately £600,000, but at present it was considered unlikely that this 
would be recovered. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the overall position in relation to income collection April 2019 
– March 2020 presented within the report be noted; 
 

2) That, once the current investigation by the National Fraud Office 
in to the problem is complete, the Director of Finance be asked to 
submit a report to this Committee on how the issue of companies 
using insolvency to avoid debt can be addressed; and 

 
3) That the Director of Finance be asked to include information in 

the next income collection monitoring report about the new 
system of administration for fines being introduced by the courts. 

 
100. REVIEW OF TREASURY MANAGEMENT ACTIVITIES 2019/20 
 
 The Director of Finance submitted a report reviewing how the Council 

conducted its borrowing and investments during 2019/20, noting that the 
Council had not undertaken any borrowing during that time. 
 
The Committee noted that Leicestershire Cricket Club currently was unable to 
play matches, due to Covid-19 restrictions, and for the same reason also would 
lose income from having had to cancel large events at its ground.  It therefore 
was questioned whether the Club would still have to pay the same rate of 
interest on its loan from the Council and whether the Council would be able to 
recover its money. 
 
In reply, the Director of Finance advised that, as the loan had been 
underwritten by the English Cricket Board, the Council had no concerns at this 
stage. 
 
AGREED: 

1) That the report be noted; and 
 

2) That officers be thanked for their work in managing the Council’s 
treasury activities. 



 

101. QUESTIONS FOR THE CITY MAYOR 
 
 Covid-19 Local Lockdown of Leicester 

 
Councillor Porter asked the City Mayor for his views on the terms of the 
restrictions imposed by the government through the local Covid-19 lockdown 
and what impact he felt these would have on the city’s population.  Councillor 
Porter also asked the City Mayor if, in advance of the review of the restrictions 
scheduled for 30 July, he would be preparing an indication of where he would 
like to see the boundary of the lockdown drawn. 
 
The City Mayor assured the Committee that he would not be drawing a map, 
but would be reiterating his view that the political decision to place local 
restrictions on Leicester should change and the restrictions should be removed.  
He reminded the Committee that during the lockdown period he had made it 
very clear that the government owed a duty to local government to provide the 
data needed to properly address local outbreaks of Covid-19 and the tools with 
which to work with the community that were now being given to other local 
councils. 
 

102. CLOSE OF MEETING 
 
 The meeting closed at 7.38 pm 

 





Coronavirus (COVID-19)

A review of COVID-19 data in Leicester

SOURCES: 

Leicester COVID-19 positive test data to 19th July

University Hospitals Leicester COVID-19 Admissions to 17th July

Leicester deaths registrations/ONS mortality data to 10th July

Care Home Intel Tracker

NOTE: Last updated 22/07/20
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Helen Reeve Helen.Reeve@Leicester.gov.uk
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National Comparators (Rates and Positivity) 

High level summary - List of the Upper Tier Local Authorities (UTLA) with highest incidence rates in 7 days 

16 to 22 July (official sensitive)

2

Weekly incidence rate 

from 9-15 July 

Weekly incidence rate 

from 16-22 July 

Difference in weekly incidence 

rate from previous week

Blackburn with Darwen 69.8 85.9 16.1

Leicester 90.9 66.4 -24.5

Rochdale 37.3 47.3 10 

Bradford 39.8 42.3 2.5

Oldham 12.3 36.9 24.6

Sandwell 15 28.1 13.1

Kirklees 28 26 -2

Trafford 8 25.8 17.8

City of London* 0 23 23

Luton 38.8 22.74 -16.4

England 7.2 7.3 0.1



Individuals tested per day 

per 100,000 population (7 

day moving average)

Percentage individuals test 

positive (7 day moving 

average)

Daily incidence per 

100,000 population (7 day 

moving average)

Daily incidence per 

100,000 population (14 day 

moving average)

Blackburn with Darwen 439.5 2.8% 12.3 11.1

Leicester 432.2 2.2% 9.5 11.2

Hyndburn 187.9 3.7% 6.9 4.7

Rochdale 165.6 4.1% 6.8 6.0

Oadby & Wigston 1196.6 0.6% 6.8 7.8

Eden 200.5 3.1% 6.2 4.1

Pendle 167.2 3.6% 6.1 6.1

Bradford 113.6 5.3% 6.0 5.9

Oldham 116.7 4.5% 5.3 3.5

Sandwell 76.3 5.3% 4.0 3.1

Kirklees 104.1 3.6% 3.7 3.9

Trafford 125.3 2.9% 3.7 2.4

City of London* 111.6 2.9% 3.3 1.6

England 96.6 1.1% 1.0 1.0

3

National Comparators (Testing) 



COVID-19 positive results in Leicester

11/03/2020 – 19/07/2020: 4613 positive results | Pillar One 1030

Last 14 days to 19/07/2020: 626 positive results | Pillar One 43

4

3

18

69

127

153

98

135

87

63 59
50

36 35 37 40 43

29
22 21

3

0

20

40

60

80

100

120

140

160

180

Pillar One COVID-19 postive results in 

Leicester by week

PILLAR 1

0

5

10

15

20

25

30

11/03/2020 11/04/2020 11/05/2020 11/06/2020 11/07/2020

Leicester COVID-19 positive results Pillar 

One 7 day moving average (daily)

Pillar One 7 day moving average

NOTE: Pillar One testing is completed in a clinical setting (usually a hospital) of patients and staff.



5

11/03/2020 – 19/07/2020: 4613 positive results | Pillar Two 3485

Last 14 days to 19/07/2020: 626 positive results | Pillar Two 583
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Most of the positive cases in the last two weeks have been amongst working age people, there have also 

been some in the 
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PHE testing data
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PHE testing data
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Source: UHL COVID-19 admissions
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COVID-19 UHL Admissions - Leicester residents

There have been 762 Leicester resident UHL hospital admissions for COVID-19 up to 19th July. There was a 

peak of admissions in early to mid April and the number of admissions have fallen, however in mid June we 

experienced another small increase in admissions. 
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Source: ONS

Since the first registered COVID-19 death in Leicester 

there have been a total of 1027 deaths in Leicester, a 

third of these deaths (n=300) have been COVID-19 

related. (ONS)

The fewer weekly deaths due to the milder winter can 

be seen in the first weeks of 2020. By the week up to 

20/03 deaths have exceeded what is usually expected 

and in week up to 27/03 the first COVID-19 deaths 

have been recorded. 

An excess in other deaths can be seen from 20/03 to 

01/05.  Local death registration analysis shows more 

respiratory/pneumonia cause deaths recorded in this 

period compared to previous years suggesting some 

of these deaths were unconfirmed COVID-19 deaths.  

In the weeks of late June and early July COVID-19 

deaths have remained at 10 or under, however other 

cause deaths have fluctuated. 

COVID-19 deaths in Leicester
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Covid-19 local data sources

13

Topic Title Responsible 

organisation

Description Update 

schedule

Link

Cases Coronavirus 

(COVID-19) in the 

UK

Department of 

Health and Social 

Care

Daily cases and rates by specimen 

date from Pillar 1 and 2 testing at 

LA level.

Daily https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk

Cases National COVID-19 

surveillance reports

Public Health 

England

Weekly cases and rates by 

specimen date from Pillar 1 and 2 

testing at LA level.

Weekly https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national

-covid-19-surveillance-reports

Cases COVID-19 test case 

data

Public Health 

England

Daily cases by postcode, age band, 

gender. Ethnicity and Occupation 

fields unreliable

Weekly Unpublished

Cases positive 

and negative

COVID-19 testing 

planner - LSOA

Public Health 

England

Positive and negative tests in the 

last two weeks up to 4th July by 

LSOA

One 

dataset 

received

Unpublished

Cases Weekly MSOA 

COVID-19 positive 

cases 

Public Health 

England

Weekly cases and rates by 

specimen date from Pillar 1 and 2 

testing at LA level. Includes a map.

Weekly https://phe.maps.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/inde

x.html?id=47574f7a6e454dc6a42c5f6912ed7076

Mortality Weekly Mortality Office for National 

Statistics

Deaths at local authority level 

broken down by cause, including 

COVID-19.

Weekly https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommu

nity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/datasets/weekly

provisionalfiguresondeathsregisteredinenglandandwal

es

Unpublished local data
City council divisions (Adult Social Care) and partner organisations (University Hospitals of Leicester, Public Health England) also supply some data with different time periods 

and frequencies that have been used to inform the COVID-19 response at a more granular level. Unpublished data should not be shared widely.

https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-covid-19-surveillance-reports
https://phe.maps.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=47574f7a6e454dc6a42c5f6912ed7076
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/datasets/weeklyprovisionalfiguresondeathsregisteredinenglandandwales
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